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                                      NUNTHORPE PARISH COUNCIL
                         Minutes of Parish Meeting Held Wednesday 7th July 2021

                                                 7pm at Chandlers Ridge Academy

Parish Councillors Present: Ros Davey, Mike Eccles, Morgan McClintock (Chair), Wade Tovey. 
In attendance: Angela Livingstone (NPC Clerk), 3 residents (ML, RL, LT)
A Covid safe environment was in place for the meeting. The Chair stated his thanks to councillors for the reports received and stated that he would go through the meeting more quickly with these having been sent to attendees beforehand. 
1. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS
1.1 To receive apologies and approve reasons for absence – Apologies of absence were accepted and understood from Cllr McArdle, Cllr Walker, Cllr Smiles and Cllr Thomason.
1.2 Declarations of Interest –There were no declarations of interest. The Clerk reminded Councillors that she had forwarded a new declaration of interest form and asked that these be completed and returned to her.  She would re-email to those who still had not completed the annual form. 

     ACTION: Clerk
2.
NUNTHORPE VISION/NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
2.1. 
Current Planning Issues relating to Nunthorpe Grange
(a) 
Nunthorpe Community Centre – The Chair informed that there had been some progress with the confirmation of land allocated beside the Doctors Surgery for the Community Centre and funding of £900,000-£1 million. A project manager had been appointed and Nunthorpe Vision would consider what the options were for the money available before consultation begins about the design of the building. An additional meeting of the Parish Council may be required in August if there was progress.   Nunthorpe Vision were to meet on 30th July. It was questioned who would own the land and building. Cllr Tovey informed that the land would be owned by Middlesbrough Council and the particulars for building maintenance and management were not yet decided. 
(b) 
Nunthorpe Grange Farm, Church Lane – The Chair informed that the farm is owned by MC and there was a proposal with MC Executive Committee that the land would be sold with a covenant that only one dwelling would be permissible. 
2.2. 
Strategic Developments
(a) 
“Nunthorpe Nineteen” – The Chair informed of a revised Persimmon application to build 69 houses on their land forwarded to the Parish Council today by MC. He stated that he had written the previous objection for NPC for a higher number of houses. Resolved: Councillors approved that the Chair consider and progress this further outside of the meeting. Response required by 28th July.  

                   ACTION: Chair 

The Chair commented that the next stage for Nunthorpe Nineteen was a project plan identifying specific actions and a timeframe.  He informed that a first draft had been received by himself and Cllr Tovey. Objections to this had been made, some of which were accepted by Middlesbrough Council. Outstanding objections would be sent again when this was published, along with feedback from all participants in the Nunthorpe Vision group. 
(b)
Baseline Study – The Chair advised that a draft had been seen by himself and Cllr Tovey, some sections were disappointing and they had particularly encouraged that the traffic section be looked at again. 

(c) 
Neighbourhood Plan – The Chair stated that another edition of the map had been sent to MC and RCBC showing what was agreed by the Parish Council. Cllr Tovey had been liaising with Nunthorpe Academy and a survey had been completed, there had been good feedback from the young people showing their thoughts of what they want to see in Nunthorpe. 
3.
To note written updates on CONTINUING PROJECTS / ACTIVITIES
3.1.1
Trees and Flowers (including liaison with Nunthorpe in Bloom) – Several areas had been rotivated and seeded with wildflowers, these were growing. NCC had worked with Nunthorpe in Bloom tubs and planters had been revitalised for the Queen’s Birthday. There had been an offer from a resident to become a coordinator. The Chair stated thanks to Cllr Tovey for his work alongside others and thanks to Mr Parry for mapping the tubs.  OurGreenways and Nunthorpe in Bloom had paid over £800 for the work completed. It was proposed that if a grant form was completed by Nunthorpe in Bloom the Parish Council would support with a grant of £500 to replace some tubs and planters. Resolved: This proposal was approved 

3.1.2
Triangle Wood – Cllr Tovey informed that significant funding of around £9,000 was needed to make the wood safe to progress the project.  Information located by the clerk on a funding source had been passed onto MC and a grant application had been made by them, it was hoped this would be successful.
3.2. 
Waste Management (including bin in The Avenue Park) – The Chair drew attention to the outstanding request for discussions with MC regarding consideration of their policy in line with NPC ideas. Several Parish Councillors had met virtually with MC cabinet member for Environment Mr B Cooper, who was interested in discussing the matter further. Cllr Smiles had informed that Mr G Field wanted a discussion with NPC, it was uncertain what he wished to discuss. An additional meeting may be required to discuss further in August. Cllr Walker had suggested a letter to Cllr Cooper requesting a meeting, the Chair suggested that there could be encouragement for MC Mr G Field to attend an NPC meeting. The Chair stated that there had been discussion on the Avenue Park bin at the last meeting and concerns regarding the current bin capacity. He commented that larger bins were expensive and this novelty bin cost was approximately £1450 plus VAT, but was the size of three bins. He suggested that if NCC could contribute and NPC claimed back the VAT element there would be a final cost to NPC of £900. He reminded councillors of the large balance in the account due to a lack of donations the previous year throughout the pandemic. Cllr Eccles queried the size of the bin which he understood to be smaller than expected, but agreed this was a sensible use of money. Other Councillors had no objections. Cllr Tovey reminded of the additional concern that MC would not separate the recycled waste from the bins. He agreed the need to check the dimensions. The Chair asked for agreement on the spend subject to assurance on the size being large enough to support the needs. Resolved: Cllrs approved the contribution of £900 (discounting VAT) subject to confirmation of size, recycling arrangements and a donation towards this of approx. £560 from NCC. Cllr Tovey stated that a competition could also be held to name the bin, this would be added to the side of the unit.  





      


                         ACTION: Cllr Tovey
3.3. 
Bridleways and Pedestrian Rights of Way – Cllr Tovey advised of a discussion with the Chair of Grey Towers Park Management Committee. The committee were to discuss the outcome of the meeting with MC Mr G Field. Cllr Tovey informed that he had requested a number of documents, most of which had been received. The Parish Council had not yet received a response to a request to MC for clarification about notification deficiencies during Easter 2021, which the Chair agreed to chase informally before a formal request to the monitoring officer Ms C Benjamin. Resolved: The Chair and Cllr Tovey to continue to progress the issues informally. 





             ACTION: Cllr Tovey/Chair 
3.4. 
Traffic Issues – The Chair advised that Cllr Thomason had provided a report on progression of traffic issues on Guisborough Road. Cllr Thomason had met with MC Mr R Farnham and confirmed that a mobile camera was to be used.  Mr Farnham had informed of consultation in 2006 which gave a similar outcome to the recent survey, with a 60% majority in favour of doing something to reduce the speeding on the road. Resolved: Cllr Thomason to progress. 

                                                             ACTION: Cllr Thomason
3.5. 
Anti-Social Behaviour – Cllr Walker had reported that he had responded to NMPFA regarding their concerns of gas canisters in the car park. He still awaited a reply.  He had questioned the Neighbourhood Safety Team regarding concerns of ASB at Nunthorpe Hall Farm. Ms Shaughnessy had advised there were no current issues and the site was patrolled by security until it was to be handed over to a developer. Ms Shaughnessy was to provide a report on CCTV at the Southern Cross junction. Street Wardens were monitoring the fields near The Avenue following reports of off-road bikes. A report was awaited from Neighbourhood Police following a walkabout. 
4.0 
TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 5TH MAY & 17TH JUNE 2021 AS A TRUE AND CORRECT RECORD AND RECEIVE INFORMATION ON MATTERS ARISING

4.1 
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 5th May and 17th June 2021.  The Chair to sign the minutes. Clerk to add to the Parish Council website.                                                            ACTION: Clerk
4.2
Councillors had an opportunity to question progress with any matter discussed at the meetings which would not arise elsewhere during the present meeting. The following matters were discussed from the May minutes.

4.2.1
Greater Nunthorpe News – Arising from Item 3.5


The Chair confirmed that the magazine had broken even after the one-year period with four editions published. He reminded that the Parish Council had given a one-off sponsorship for four editions of the magazine. Cllr Tovey advised that it was assumed that a number of the advertisements would be repeated, some had pre-paid. Cllr Eccles congratulated Cllr Tovey on the editorial content and marketing of the magazine which he felt was a fantastic resource for residents. 
4.2.2
Defibrillator – Arising from Item 3.6

The Chair informed that the unit was now in place. He thanked Cllr Tovey for his time working through the complexities. 
4.2.3
Approval of 2020/2021 accounts

The Clerk confirmed that all regulations had been met. 
5.   
To note written REPORTS
5.1. 
Chair’s Report. Including Annual Report – The Chair stated that he had sent out a draft annual report. Resolved: The Revised annual report was approved and would be added to the website.  He informed that he had looked at the provision of a social media policy but realised the need to include the webpage. Cllr Eccles had volunteered to join Cllr Walker in becoming involved with updating sites. Resolved: It was agreed that Cllr Walker and Cllr Eccles would progress ensuring the sites were updated.           




                                                                                                       ACTION: Cllrs Eccles/Cllr Walker
5.2. 
Clerk’s Report, with correspondence report – There were no additional matters not covered on the agenda.
5.3. 
NMPFA Minutes (8/4/21 and 13/5/21) – Minutes of the meetings had been received. The Chair informed of correspondence with NMPFA to organise attending meetings as the NPC Representative. He had been informed that the Parish Council representative was not entitled to attend the Trustee meetings, only the Management committee meetings which were not being held at present due to covid restrictions. He added that as shown on the constitution there was a representative appointed to Nunthorpe on the Trustees but was unsure how the person was chosen to represent Nunthorpe residents. 
5.4. 
Community Council Report – Cllr Tovey informed that Nunthorpe Community Council Executive had met a number of times via Zoom. There had been discussions on wildflower planting, the bin train at the Avenue field and the organization of a recent litter pick. There had been the suggestion of a monthly draw and Cllr Smiles had suggested a Middlesbrough lottery, residents needed questioning if there was support for either option. Activities such as a jumble sale were being considered. The group had over 1100 followers and an AGM would be held as soon as this was possible to enable a new Chair and Vice Chair to be elected. Guidance was being provided from MC.  
5.5. 
Ward Councillors’ Reports – No reports were received.
6.
PLANNING / LICENSING APPLICATIONS – discussion on applications received

6.1 
Updates
(a) Levington Wynd (20/0597) refused 11/1/21 – The Chair stated that both of the applications under updates were being appealed and awaited inspectors being appointed.  
(b) Nunthorpe Hall (21/0005) refused 9/3/21; (21/0006) refused 9/3/21 – Cllr Tovey advised he would attempt to discuss the matter with the owner whilst completing Nunthorpe in Bloom work. 
        ACTION: Cllr Tovey 
6.2 
New Applications

Councillors discussed the applications and agreed that there were no applications which appeared to be out of character. The exception is 1 Grey Towers Drive, where an objection had already been made regarding the relocation of the fence. 
(a) 3 Church Lane Ref. No: 21/0337/FUL Single storey rear extension and installation of a new window opening 
(b) 14 Rookwood Road Ref. No: 21/0330/FUL Single storey extension to rear 
(c) 1 Grey Towers Drive Ref. No: 21/0326/FUL Relocation of timber fence to rear/side elevation 
(d) 1 Hastings Close Ref. No: 21/0311/FUL Single storey extension to the rear, canopies to side and rear 
(e) 32 Clevegate Ref. No: 21/0417/FUL Single storey extension to front/side/roof of existing garage 
(f) 21B Moor Park Ref. No: 21/0379/TPO Crown raise 1no Pine and 4no Beech trees in rear garden and crown raise four sycamore trees in the front garden and remove deadwood  

(g) 4 Poole Gardens Ref. No: 21/0360/FUL Single storey extension to rear 
(h) 18 Rookwood Road Ref. No: 21/0321/VAR Variation of condition 2 on application 20/0485/FUL to alter approved windows, insertion of first floor side elevation window and roof light on front elevation 
(i) 6 Leckfell Close Ref. No: 21/0294/FUL Revised application for a first storey side extension 
(j) 44 Hilderthorpe Ref. No: 21/0220/FUL First floor extension to side 
(k) 4 The Endeavour Ref. No: 21/0441/FULTwo storey extension to side and single storey extension to rear 
(l) 22 High Gill Road Ref. No: 21/0427/FUL The erection of a 1st floor balcony/terrace with associated bifold door opening, glass ballustrading and privacy screening to the side 
(m) 7 Innes Court Ref. No: 21/0420/FUL Proposed first floor side extension including Juliet Balconies, and new window at rear. 
(n) 12 High Gill Road Ref. No: 21/0421/FUL Erection of balcony ar rear 
(o) 15 Fencote Grange Ref. No: 21/0414/FUL Single storey rear infill extension & erection of detached building to form an office.  

(p) 73 Sinderby Lane Ref. No: 21/0111/FUL Single storey extension to rear 
(q) 35 Marton Moor Road Ref. No: 21/0244/FUL Single storey detached outbuilding at rear 
7.
PARISH COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND ORGANISATION
7.1. 
Financial Report - Income/Expenditure - The Clerk advised on the following financial matters. Expenditure: Parish Clerk monthly wage, SLCC membership £154.00, Zurich Insurance renewal £257.60. A further payment request was made for Vision Academy Trust room hire £40 July mtg, this was approved.  Payments to the account of £750 and £200 towards the Defibrillator were awaited.  
7.2. 
Co-options – The Chair addressed attendees, advising that RL had now attended three meetings and subject to completion of forms provided by the Clerk would be eligible for co-option at the next meeting. ML had attended two meetings and would need to attend one further meeting to be eligible. 
7.3. 
Governance Review – The Chair advised of a discussion with MC Sylvia Reynolds who informed of a paper prepared for decision by the full council. This had not been seen by the Parish Council at that point. MC had not completed a Governance Review for 15 years; the Parish Council had requested this to support residents in Milan Grove and Yew Tree Grove. The history of the matter was shown in Greater Nunthorpe News.
7.4  
Code of Conduct – The Clerk informed that this could be deferred to the next meeting. The previous version would be adhered to until the next meeting. 
7.5 
Risk Assessment – The Chair stated that the Parish Council had expressed satisfaction with measures in place to manage known risks, but had asked for a risk review. The Clerk was asked to progress through SLCC. The Clerk, Chair and Cllr Eccles would meet to discuss.

                                  ACTION: Clerk
7.6 
Date, time, and items for next meeting - Thursday 16th September2021 at 7pm. All agreed that they were happy to meet at Chandlers Ridge Academy Hall and go forward with the new agreed dates of the third Thursday of the month bi-monthly. This change would be advertised on social media.   ACTION: Cllr Walker  

   The Chair informed that there had been a request for a zoom link to the meeting to be provided to residents. This was being further explored for the next meeting. There were no matters brought forward for the September meeting. 







     ACTION: Clerk 
Meeting ended 7.50pm.
Signed ……………………………………………….   Date ………………………………
Page 7 of 7

